



LETTERS

Rising flood waters advance on Midland, Michigan, after the breach of the Edenville and Sanford dams.

Edited by Jennifer Sills

Preparing for proactive dam removal decisions

On 18 May, the Edenville and Sanford dams, built in the 1920s to serve the people of Michigan, failed after a series of extreme rainfall events. More than 10,000 residents were evacuated, and flood waters inundated a major chemical complex, raising concerns of a widespread environmental catastrophe (1). These incidents, the latest in the long line of increasingly frequent (2) dam failures, highlight once again the importance of proactively addressing aging and problematic dams. To move forward, we need a scientific and legal framework in place to evaluate if and when dam removal is required and to ensure that adequate funds are devoted to implementing responsible decisions.

The United States has removed about 1700 dams (3), many of them since 2000, but our understanding of how these decisions are made and the effects on local ecosystems remains incomplete. Less than 10% of dam removal cases have been scientifically evaluated (4). Most post-dam removal studies are less than a decade old and do not adequately represent the diversity of dam types, watershed conditions, dam-removal methods, and the decision-making processes in the United States. To prepare for future decisions, scientists should document, share, and analyze the

collected data and lessons from both past and ongoing dam removal missions.

We also lack information about the effects of dam removal on the environment. Records show that the local river and ecosystem do not fully revert to their pre-dam condition (5). Environmental impact assessments should inform all dam rehabilitation and removal decisions by considering a wide range of ecosystem evolution trajectories. Restoring the environment will require careful planning, close monitoring of the state of the ecosystem, sediment removal, and land use regulations.

Finally, we must identify and address socio-economic, technological, and regulatory barriers to judicious and timely dam maintenance, rehabilitation, and removal. Both of the Michigan dams were more than 90 years old and previously classified as “high hazard,” as are a third of Michigan’s 1059 dams and more than 15,600 dams across the United States (6). Because rehabilitating the nation’s non-federal dams would cost more than \$65 billion (7), unsafe dams continue to operate. To prevent future catastrophic events like the one in Michigan, we must clarify the importance of making funds available for rehabilitation and removal by raising awareness about the risks of problematic dams to human safety and environmental health.

Farshid Vahedifard^{1*}, Kaveh Madani^{2,3}, Amir AghaKouchak⁴, Sannith Kumar Thota¹

¹Department of Civil and Environmental Engineering, Mississippi State University, Mississippi State, MS 39762, USA. ²The MacMillan Center for International and Area Studies, Yale

University, New Haven, CT 06511, USA. ³Department of Physical Geography, Stockholm University, Stockholm, SE-106 91, Sweden. ⁴Department of Civil and Environmental Engineering, University of California, Irvine, CA 92697, USA.
*Corresponding author.
Email: farshid@cee.msstate.edu

REFERENCES AND NOTES

1. D. K. Li, “Chemical plant and hazardous waste sites in path of Michigan flooding,” *NBC News* (2020).
2. National Performance of Dams Program, “Dam failures in the U.S., NPDP-01V1” (Department of Civil & Environmental Engineering, Stanford University, 2018); https://npdp.stanford.edu/sites/default/files/reports/npdp_dam_failure_summary_compilation_v1_2018.pdf.
3. American Rivers, American Rivers Dam Removal Database, Version 7 (2020); <https://doi.org/10.6084/m9.figshare.5234068.v7>.
4. R. Bellmore *et al.*, *WIREs Wat.* **4**, e1164 (2017).
5. M. M. Foley *et al.*, *Wat. Resour. Res.* **53**, 5229 (2017).
6. A. Singhvi, T. Griggs, “Two dams that failed were rated ‘high hazard’: A Third of Michigan’s dams hold a similar risk,” *The New York Times* (2020).
7. Association of State Dam Safety Officials, State Performance and Current Issues (2020); www.damsafety.org/state-performance.

10.1126/science.abc9953

Unnecessary hesitancy on human vaccine tests

In their Policy Forum “Ethics of controlled human infection to address COVID-19” (22 May, p. 832), S. K. Shah and colleagues provide an ethical framework to determine whether controlled human infection studies (CHIs) are justifiable for studying potential vaccines and treatments for severe acute respiratory syndrome coronavirus 2 (SARS-CoV-2), the virus that causes coronavirus disease 2019 (COVID-19). Some of the Policy Forum authors reportedly disagreed that “the social value of such CHIs is sufficient to justify the risks” at this time. Their reluctance is unfounded. The risks of a properly conducted CHI are low enough, and the social value of expedited SARS-CoV-2 vaccine development is high enough, that properly conducted CHIs with a fair chance at accelerating that development remain a legitimate strategy.

Shah *et al.* identify an ineliminable risk to participants: a 0.03% death rate among “healthy adults aged 20 to 29” infected with SARS-CoV-2. The source for this mortality rate (1) documents death among all infected 20- to 29-year-olds. In healthy people in this age range, death should be rarer. CHIs will only recruit healthy people. And, perhaps thanks to evolving COVID-19 treatment practices, the mortality rate is already lower in that age group than it was when the Policy Forum was published (2). Moreover, as shown in Shah *et al.*’s table S1, live kidney donation, a broadly accepted